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BUBBENHALL

FUTURE OF BUBBENHALL ‘SCHOOL’ ANNEXE
STILL UNCERTAIN!

The Governing Body of
Provost Williams Primary School
put the Bubbenhall Annexe
under threat in January
following the issue of a
consultation document. The
document outlined an action
plan to resolve the issues raised
by a recent OFSTED inspection
and outlines two options to
address OFSTED’s main Key
Issue for Action:

Make more effective use of the
financial resources and
accommodation available to the
school by rationalising them
against its long-term strategic
needs. The two options put
forward are:

Option 1;
Retaining Bubbenhall Annexe
Option 2;

Closing Bubbenhall Annexe

Within the last newsletter, it was
stated that a final announcement
was to be made by the
Governing Body by the end of

March. On the 24th March, all
parents received a letter
effectively stating that the
decision was to be deferred
until early May to enable the
school’s LEA representative,
Colin James, to discuss the
issue with elected members of
the LEA on 30th March.

BAAG immediately sent letters
to both the Chair of Education
Committee & the County
Education Officer outlining our
case and to support us in
retaining the annexe. After a
lengthy wait for the minutes of
the meeting, they effectively
stated that the Governing Body
had a difficult decision to make
but the status quo would be
unacceptable.

This does not mean that the
annexe has to close.

If the Governing Body can find
ways to make more effective use
of school resources, then there
would be an argument for

keeping the annexe open.

With information obtained by a
parent, BAAG approached the
Chair of Governors suggesting
that the Governing Body
approaches other more
independent organisations such
as the Early Years Department
of'the LEA, The Small Schools
Forum, The Association of Small
Schools and The Pastoral
Education Inspectorate.

The reply to the letter stated
that the Governing Body had
already approached the Early
Years and Pastoral Inspectorate
soon after the OFSTED report
was released. They were also
soon to meet a representative of
the Association of Small
Schools.

On Tuesday 4th May, the
Governing Body came together
to have a final discussion and
make a decision. The discussion
ended with the Governing Body
unable to reach a majority

decision. As all members of the
Governing Body were present,
it must be assumed that the
Chair of Governors did not make
his casting vote.

In a letter to the parents, the
Chair of Governors stated that
they would have further
discussions with the Diocese
and the LEA in a final attempt to
identity and explore any other
practical way of resolving Key
Issue 1. The Governing Body
will meet again on 16th June
where they must make a final
decision. For further
information, contact:

Nigel Tuckey, Bubbenhall
Annexe Action Group
Co-ordinator.

17 Home Close, Tel: Home
301799 Mobile 07971 378226
E-Mail: baag@x-stream.co.uk
For the latest information and
the final result, look up the
BAAG website at:
http://www.fortunecity.com/x-
stream/hackers/3

Once again the Parish Council
have decided to enter
Bubbenhall in the Best Kept
Village competition. Last year
we came 1* in the large village
section of the area, can we get a
place in the District finals this
year? Judging will take place
during early June. Whilst it is
appreciated that most people
take care with the verges
outside their homes, please can
we all make that extra special
effort to keep the village free

from litter and looking its best
over this period.

By the time this newsletter has
been circulated, you may have
noticed the new Parish Council
notice board that has been
erected in front of the electricity
sub-station in Lower End.
(Thank you to John Holloway
and all the strong men from the
The Three Horse Shoes that 1
coerced into carrying the notice
board down to the sub-station
late one Sunday evening.) The
notice board is in addition to the
original one situated by the
Village Hall. Notices will be
duplicated on each board. Itis
hoped that this will improve

communication in the village
keeping everyone informed of
community activities.

Warwick District Council once
again held sports activities for
the children during the Spring
break holidays and plans are in
hand for the summer
holidays. Dates that activities
will be held are:

2 - 20™ August,
1999 (Summer holidays)

As usual Warwick District
Council are giving Bubbenhall
children priority on these
activities, but do require you to
book your child a place on these

sessions. Application forms can
be obtained from Gill Green at
the Post Office or telephone
01926 317856 and speak to Suzy
Longland.

The Parish Assembly will be held
on Tuesday 15" June, 1999 in
the Village Hall at 7.45 p.m. This
is your chance to have your say,
please make use of it. Parish
Councillors are elected to look
after the villages interests but
they do need to know your
opinions, views and ideas — so
come along on the 15™,

Rosemary Cragg,
Clerk to the Parish Council
Cov. 301827



This will be held at the village
hall and playing fields on
Saturday 26th June from 2.00 to

4.30pm.

There will be childrens races, a
bouncy castle and lots of stalls
and games run by various
organisations. Please come
along and help make the day a
success.

Last year we had a very
interesting display of old cars.
It would be good if we could
repeat this and maybe have a
few more, what about showing
off some of those motor bikes
that are hidden away in the
garages!

Anyone wanting a stall or
having any suggestions for
making this bigger and better
please contact:

Margaret Robinson
305931
Lesley Goodhead
306964

'ST.GILES

Please see current Church
Newsletter for news and times
of services.

Once again, ever hopefully, we
have entered the ‘Best Kept
Churchyard’ competition. The
Thursday night mowers would
always welcome help with
mowing, strimming etc. But if
anyone wanted to help with
general tidying, edging and
keeping the graves tidy at a time
convenient to them, that would
be great! Bob Beale
(Churchwarden) can be
contacted on Cov. 301727,

Jackie Lloyd,
Cov. 302836

SNIPPETS OF VILLAGE HISTORY

This will be the last report from
Anon. on the Village history as
we are now coming into a
period of memory of some of our
present parishioners.

We will end our voyage through
the village history with some
interesting dates:-

1894 Parish Council Act - our
village considered it only
needed a parish meeting, not a
council

1895 Two overseers of the
poor and one assessor of taxes
were appointed. The taxes
being paid to the Duchy of
Buccleugh and Queensbury

1897 Queen Victoria Jubilee
Celebrations

1902 Edward VII Coronation

1906 New Parish Rate basis
installed

1908 Small Holding Act

1909 Sewage works at
Baginton installed for Coventry

1911 Coronation of George V

1913 Village was relying on
spring water

1922 Suggested war memorial
on Village Green

1931 - 1934 Electric power
brought to the Village, and a
light put into the church.
Coventry Fire Brigade to cover
our village.

1937 Coronation of George VI
and a request for a bus service
to the village

1946 Parish Council formed

1947 Initial discussions to
have a new Village Hall

Anon. hopes you have enjoyed
the snippets and recommends
you buy and read our book
“One hundred years of the
Parish Bubbenhall 1894 to
]994”

Anon.

 BUBBENHALL
- JUNIOR FOOTBALL

The Saturday morning sessions
continue to be very well
supported. Last week saw our
record turnout of 18 equalled,
and in the eight months that we
have been running 25 children
associated with the village have
taken part. It is not just the
number of children that is
growing as Matthew Veasey is
currently assisting us on the
‘coaching” side with the
sessions as part of his Duke of
Edinburgh Silver Award.

We have now been officially
presented with our training bibs
by the kind people at Smiths
Concrete, and the picture shows
the children receiving them from
Chris Ellis of Smiths. They have
also agreed to make a further
donation to cover some of the
insurance costs, and to upgrade
our first aid kit. On behalf of the
children, may I take this
opportunity to thank Smiths
Concrete, and Cathy Ellis of
Cathy Ellis Communications for
their very generous support of
the sessions.

Tonino recently attended a BT
Top Sports Training Session,
and as a result has been lent a
BT Top Sports Bag by Warwick
District Council containing
footballs and cones, so even
with the increased number of
children we no longer need to
use Roberto’s Arsenal ball!

Weather permitting we hope to
have a penalty shoot-out stall
at the June Gala Day where
hopefully soccer skills gained
over the last eight months will
be on display for all to see.

Finally, just a reminder that the
sessions take place every
Saturday morning, on the village
playing fields between 9:30 and
11:00 a.m., and we will be
continuing the sessions
throughout the summer period.
If there are any other children
that would like to join us please
contact any of us on the
numbers below.

Tonino Ciuffini, Cov. 306840
Andrew Paul, Cov. 302047
Gavin Slark, Cov. 305355

BUBBENHALL VILLAGE STORES &
POST OFFICE
Tel: 01203 305205
New lines, chilled food, milk, butter, fresh bread delivered six
times a week. Also pet bedding and pet food. Plus,

new service available, small animals boarded, guinea pigs,
hamsters, birds etc.

OPENING TIMES
Monday

Shop 9 am. - 12.30 p.m. 4 pm. - 6 p.m. Post Office 9 a.m. - 12 p.m.

Tuesday

Shop 9 a.m. - 12.30 p.m. 4 p.m. - 6 p.m. Post Office 9 a.m. - 12 p.m.

Wednesday
Shop 9 a.m. - 12.30 p.m. Post Office 9 am. - 12 pm.
Thursday
Shop 9 a.m. - 12.30 p.m. 4 p.m. -6 p.m. Post Office 9 am. - 12 p.m.
Friday

Shop 9 am. - 1230 p.m. 4 p.m. - 6 p.m. Post Office 9 a.m. - 12 p.m.

Saturday

Shop 10 am. - 1.00 p.m. Post Office 10 am. - 12 p.m.
Sunday
CLOSED

Now available at your Post Office, Foreign Currency, Travellers
Cheques, Household Insurance Products, all bill payments,
savings stamps etc.

WANTED

The Village Hall Committee
need another filing cabinet.
Do you have one

you no longer need ?
If so would you care to
donate it to a good cause ?

Please contact
Caroline Coles secretary to the

Village Hall Committee 305287.

CHILDRENS
BIRTHDAY
PARTIES ETC

CONTACT CHRIS ON
01203 302354
OR
0956 580 341

FOR MORE
DETAILS ON HOW
TO ADVERTISE IN THE
BUBBENHALL
NEWSLETTER, PLACE
ARTICLES, ORFOR
ANY OTHER INFORMATION
YOU MAY REQUIRE,
PLEASE CONTACT
A MEMBER OF THE
NEWSLETTER COMMITTEE,
SEE BACK COVER

FOR DETAILS

10



THE THREE HORSE SHOES
BUBBENHALL

Tel: 01203-302108

OPENING TIMES:
Monday to Thursday 11am.-2.30pm./5.00pm.-11pm.

Friday 11am.-3.00pm. /5.00pm. - 11pm.
Saturday 11am.-11pm.
Sunday 12noon-10.30pm.

Food served lunch times & evenings

HAIR BY JOANNA

Fully qualified mobile hairdresser
14 years experience
Ladies cutfrom £6.50
Ladies cut and blow dry from £9.50
Childrens cut from £5.00
Perms
(including cut and blow dry)
available from £23.00

Wide range of colouring
including hi-lites, lowlights etc

Weddings a speciality

TELEPHONE JOANNA ON 01203 712573

Coventry ¢

ening Telearaph

Dancing Classes

2.45pm Baby Ballet/Movement class
3.30pm The above class finishes
4.00pm Primary Ballet age 5to 9

4.45pm Tap Class age 5to 10
5.30pm Disco Class
6.15pm Ballet Class age 10 and above
7.00pm Tap Class age 11 and above
7.45pm Adult Tap

For more information please telephone Mrs Sarah
Cooke on 01203 511387

Mrs Sarah Cooke, MIDTA & RAD Teaching Dip.

1'1{?

Have your local paper delivered
to your door six days a week
including bank holidays.

We also deliver the Midweek Pink and
the Saturday Pink.

Ask about our eight week
introductory discount offer !

Contact: Dennis or Elaine,
9 Avon Terrace Tel: Cov. 303657

FIRST EUROPEAN TOUR

FOR PROVOST WILLIAMS FOOTBALL TEAM

On Saturday 22™ of May at
7.15am the boys from the
Provost Williams Primary School
football team, along with class
teacher Alastair Black and
parent helpers, boarded the
coach to start their journey to
northern France. The children
had been invited to take part in
the annual football tournament
organised by the twinned
villages of Hordain and
Ryton-on-Dunsmore. They
were representing their School,
Peugeot, their sponsors, and
the villages of Ryton and
Bubbenhall.

At the same time as
Manchester United were

celebrating their victory over
Newecastle in the FA Cup, the
Provost Williams team were
introduced to local families of
Hordain who were to be their
hosts for the duration of the
visit. After a good nights sleep
the team arrived at the village
football stadium early the
following morning where the
tournament began in earnest.
The organisation and the level
of football were of the highest
standard; the Provost Williams
team ranging between 8 and 10
years were the youngest and
smallest taking part. Winning
the hearts of the locals they
received tremendous support
whenever they played. The

hospitality and friendly
atmosphere generated by the
villagers of Hordian made it
an exceptionally enjoyable
occasion for all concerned. The
last of the games were played
on Monday followed by the
closing ceremony, the boys were
awarded a cup and individual
trophies. After thanking and
saying goodbye to their hosts
the team boarded the coach for
the return journey, arriving back
at Ryton at 12.40am Tuesday
morning where the excited but
very tired children were collected
by their parents.

We are all looking forward to the
return tournament due to take

place in Ryton in late June. The
Provost Williams Primary School
football team and staff would
like to thank Peugeot, the
twinning committees for their
tremendous support, the parent
helpers and the villagers of
Hordain for their friendship
and hospitality. It was an
unforgettable experience for the
team and everyone involved.

Anyone interested in having a
set of photographs taken
throughout the trip please
contact me. I will be placing an
order for additional copies at the
end of June.

Alan Prudhoe 01203 307747

1. The Team, left to right back row: James Stokes. Ben Swan. Roberto Ciuffini. Ashley Batchelor.
left to right front row: Andrew Jarrard. Neil Horne. Ross McAlpine. Edward Prudhoe. Ashley Forsyth. Alex Riley.
2. The Team set sail
3. The boys take a well deserved break from playing for lunch
4. The team are awarded their cup and individual trophies
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UPDATE - PARCELFORCE
DEVELOPMENTAND
COVENTRYAIRPORT

Regrettably there is little to
report since the last newsletter

Parcelforce
The construction and fitting out
continues with the first signs of
operational activity anticipated
in the autumn and something like
full scale operation effective from

spring next year. Though
it may be in vain, based on
guidance from the European
Commission and case law the
House of Lords have been
asked to reconsider their earlier
decision to refuse leave to
appeal. Should they continue to
refuse to see our arguments the
matter will continue to be put in
tront of the European Court of
Human Rights, long winded
though that is.

Airport
There continues to be little or
no indication from the Airport
management as to what their
plans are regarding the running
of the Airport, other than to
continue as before, presumably
running at a substantial loss.
The loss reported to March 1998
was some £844,298, some
£703,337 more than budget. One
wonders how, if as one
assumes, this is continuing to

be supported.

We continue to wait for the
DETR to honour their offer of
talks regarding the control of
night flights. They have become
very reticent now that they
have been asked for specific
dates. We will nevertheless
continue to pursue them.

T. Marson
(CWAAG)

DATES

FOR
YOUR DIARY

JUNE

12th - Bubbenhall Entertainments Group,
dancing to Echo Point -Village Hall

15th - Parish Assembly 7.45 in the Village Hall
22nd - Guide Coffee Evening - Top House
25th - Village Hall Committee AGM 7.30 - Village Hall
26th - Gala Day 2.00 - 4.30pm
JULY
10th - Garter Group Barbecue at the Village Hall
AUGUST
2nd-20th - Childrens Sports Activities

21st - Joan Holt Memorial Fun Day, in aid of Breast Cancer
Awareness 2.30pm - Three Horseshoes, Bubbenhall

SEPTEMBER
4th - Malt Shovel Car Boot & Flower Show 1pm - Village Hall
9th - Garter Group AGM 8.00pm - Village Hall

17th- Les Miserable - Alexandra Theatre Birmingham

THEATRE

TRIPS

By the time this has gone to
press 20 adults and children will
have been to see ‘Oliver’ at
the Alexandra Theatre in
Birmingham. This was a spur of
the moment decision to book the
trip and we would like to
apologise to anyone who would
have liked to come but was
unable to because of such short
notice.

We have now provisionally
booked 16 seats to see ‘Les
Miserables’ on Friday 17th
September, The tickets will have
to be paid for by June 20th and
will be issued on a first come
basis.

If you would like to join us or
would like more information
please contact:

Margaret Robinson 305931
Gill Prudhoe 307747

DAY

FUNDRAISING

Mary Long would like to thank
everyone who supported the
Open Day at 1 Avon Terrace on
Sunday 23rd May. Over £600.00
was raised for the Myton
Hospice and the MacMillan
Nurses.

SCARECROW
PLAYGROUP

We have a small, friendly
playgroup at Provost Williams
Primary School (Ryton Site)
which is open on Tuesday and
Friday mornings 9.30am to
11.30am. We are registered for
children from two years six
months. We provide a wide
range of activities including art
and craft, music and
rhymes, books, playdough, role
play, outdoor play and many
more creative activities. If you
would like to place your child
on our waiting list for
September 1999 or arrange a visit
to our playgroup, please
contact:

Michaela Cox 302038
or Debbie Biddle 511443.

CLASSIFIED

ADVERTISING

SUPPORT YOUR VILLAGE NEWSLETTER

If you are interested in placing an advertisement,
contact any member of the Newsletter committee

S. H. BUILDERS LTD.

Building Problems ?
For Free Estimates & Advice
Ring Neil Solman on 301915

EXTENSIONS,
ALTERATIONS,
REPAIRS,
FITTED KITCHENS,
BATHROOMS &
CONSERVATORIES

1 Church Road,
Bubbenhall, Coventry CV8 3BE
Tel: 01203 301915
Fax: 01203 301915

THE MALT SHOVEL

BUBBENHALL

Tel: 01203 301141

Alex, Richard & Staff
extend a warm welcome to you.
Enjoy our wide range of
Cask Ales & Good Food.
OPENING TIMES

Monday to Saturday
Sunday

12pm.-3pm./5.30pm. - 11pm.
12pm. - 3pm./7pm.-10.30pm.

DISCO SPECIALIST
IDEAL FORALL OCCASIONS
CHILDRENS PARTIES CATERED FOR
REASONABLE RATES

NATHAN BATCHELOR
01203 305497 FOR BOOKINGS

_PETER SHEEN

CHARTERED
ARCHITECT

19 Home Close,
Bubbenhall.

01203 306339




REGULAR GROUPS

GROUP

MEETS

VENUE

Bubbenhall Mother & Toddler Group Thursday Mornings 9:30 - 11:30 a.m. Village Hall

Rainbows Thursdays 6:00 - 7:00 p.m. Village Hall

Brownies Tuesday 5:30 - 7:00 p.m. Village Hall

Guides Tuesday 7:15 p.m. - 9:00 p.m. Village Hall

Baginton Play Group Mon, Tue, Wed, Fri Baginton Village Hall

Cubs Mondays 6:30 - 8:00 p.m. Ryton Church Youth Centre
Scouts Fridays 7:30 - 9:00 p.m. Ryton Church Youth Centre

Bubbenhall Garter Group

2nd Thursday of every month

Ryton Pools Volunteers

Every Friday 9:00 a.m.

Visitors Centre

Young St. Giles Saturday Club

2nd and 4th Saturday of every month
4:30-5:30 p.m.

Church

Huningham Cricket Club
Youth Team Training

Tuesday evenings
6:00 p.m. - 8:00 p.m.

Hunningham Cricket Ground
(behind Red Lion Pub)

WCC Monday Mobile Library

Every fortnight from 7th June

Bottom of Coopers Walk

(Weston Lane) 11: 30 a.m.

Service 2:00 p.m.
WCC Friday Mobile Library Every fortnight from 18th June Junction of Stoneleigh Road
Service (Watery Lane) 11: 00 a.m. and Watery Lane, and bottom

of Weston Lane

Bubbenhall Junior Football,
Children 5-11 years

Every Saturday, 9:30 - 11:00

Village Playing Fields

Scarecrow Playgroup,
for children from 2 '/2 years old

Tuesdays and Fridays
9:30-11:30 a.m.

Provost Williams School,
Ryton Site

STOP |:
PRESS !

We are always looking
to improve the quality
of the Newsletter.
Anyone wishing to
contribute please do not
hesitate to contact
a member of the
committee. Allitems of
interest are welcome, if
possible accompanied
by illustrations or
photographs.
Please ensure that all
contributions for the
September issue are
with us no later than

1st August.

‘?\} You are invited to the
/ % Joan Holt Memorial Fun Day

2.30p.m.

Tombola

Cream Teas

Games

Pony Rides

Craft Stalls

Cakes and Preserves
Evening Auction

w

BUBBENHALL OFF THE A445
BETWEEN LEAMINGTON SPA AND
RYTON ON DUNSMORE,

7 2in aid of Breast Cancer Awareness”™

On Saturday 21st August, 1999

&
All Day BBQ

Everyone Welcome

PUB OPEN ALL DAY

THE VILLAGE GREEN,

ADMISSION FREE !
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Raily

bows

Spring is always a busy term at
Rainbows making things for the
various celebrations. This year
was no exception. We tried
Chinese writing for the Chinese
New Year, decorated plant pots
for Mothering Sunday and made
egg cosies for Easter (thanks to
Christine Tait’s sewing skills).

We held a disco in February,
wore red noses to help raise
money for the Red Nose appeal
and in April the sun shone all
day while we all enjoyed a trip
to Legoland. A big thank you
to Lesley Goodhead for
organising it.

Five girls have started Rainbows
this term. We have welcomed
Stephanie Friel, Hannah Rankin,

BAGINGTON

\ l

—

We break up for the summer on
July 23rd. At the moment we
aren’t sure how many children
will leave us, but we are taking
names for September now.

People have been asking me for
the last few years when I'm
going to retire. After a lot of
thought, I've decided to retire
in July. I can’t believe its 31 years
since the other two mothers, the
late Pat Davies, Mary Dalton
and myself started the
playgroup in the old village hall.
Over the years Bubbenhall
families have supported our
playgroup by serving on the

Camille Borrett, Elle Kendray
and Emily Smith-Young. We
hope they enjoy being Rainbow
Guides.

After half term we are changing
our meeting time to 6.00 -
7.00pm. We hope this will make
it less of a rush for parents and
leaders alike.

We will be running our usual
game at Gala Day and look
forward to seeing you all there.

Rainbows is a pre-brownie
group for girls 5-7 years.
For information contact

Margaret Robinson
(Cov. 305931)
Dawn Hands
(Cov. 306073)

PLAYGROUP

-

Committee and fund raising and
we are very grateful for that. I
hope they will continue to do
so. They have also come
to our Parent and Toddler Group
on a Tuesday. Many of you
remember Brenda Berry. She has
worked with me for 30 years
and she too has decided to
retire. We will both miss the
children very much but hope to
be wvolunteers if needed.
Anyone interested in the
Supervisors or Play group
Assistant position should ring
Sue Williams Coventry 307255
for an application form
Sheila Cluff

BROWNIES

This year the Brownies
celebrated Thinking Day by
holding an open evening for
parents and friends. They had
worked hard and we managed
to show their parents a little of
what being a Brownie is all
about. Some girls also attended
a Division Thanksgiving
Service held in Rugby School
Chapel on March 31st.

During the term the girls have
been working together as a pack
on their Water Safety Badge -
a very important one especially
as summer approaches and

GUIDE COMPANY

This term we have welcomed
Adele, Alice and Kayleigh to
Guides. We now have 30 Guides
in the Company. We are busy
preparing to defend the Judi
Mann Relay Cup in the Division
Gala. We have won this for the
last four years! This is the
season for Camp and outdoor
activities galore. Among them
Half Term Camp at Jams Field
in Kenilworth and the ‘Last
Division Camp of the Millenium’
June 18-20 at Coton Camp Site
at Rugby. On June 15th we are
turning ourselves in to Animal
Detectives for the evening at
Ryton Pools.

everyone is out and about more.

Four Brownies left to go on up
to Guides, so now we have
places left in the pack for any
girl between 7 - 10yrs who is
interested in joining us.

We meet in the village hall on
Tuesday evenings from 6.00pm
to 7.00pm. Anyone interested in
joining please contact:

Jackie Lloyd
302836
Jackie Hennah
301978

The Company is 30 years old
this year and to celebrate we are
holding an extra special Coffee
Evening/Garden Party at Top
House (by kind invitation of
Miss Grimes) on the evening of
Tuesday June 22nd. Look out
for more details and note the
date in your dairies. Looking
forward to a great night.

Guides is for girls aged 10-14
years meets at Bubbenhall
Village Hall on Tuesdays
7.15-9.00pm

Guider Sandra Barnsley
303876

BUBBENHALL MOTHER &
TODDLER GROUP

If you have a pre-school age
child and are at a loose end on a
Thursday morning you will be
made very welcome at our
mother and toddler group. We
meet from 9.30am to 11.30am at
the village hall, where the
children are able to play and
enjoy the weekly activity
(sticking, painting etc to
hopefully create a masterpiece!)
and the mums can have a coffee
and some adult conversation!

This term we are busy

organising our end of term
summer party, where we will
have a bouncy castle, ball pit,
fun and games along with a
picnic lunch. Not to forget the
hard working mums, we are also
arranging our next ‘mums night
out’ so we can have a peaceful
drink and meal while the dads
stay at home and look after
the children!! For further
information contact:

Lovri on
Cov 305355.



Lubbenhall Carter Group

March
Mr Reedy came along and gave
us a talk and slide show entitled
‘Brock the Badger’. [t was a very
interesting evening and we all
learnt a lot about the proper care
and treatment of badgers.

April

This month Deborah Crocket
joined us to instruct us in the
ways of using aromatherapy oils
either by massage, oil burners
or health and beauty. We smelt
various different oils and were
shown how to mix the different
types to create different moods
- calming, invigorating, healing
or soothing. Wendy Hirons was
chosen to have a hand massage
for part of the demonstration.

May
We all met at Ryton Pools
Country Park on a dry evening
and the Ranger took us for a

stroll through Ryton Woods to
see the bluebells. The wood
floor was just like a carpet of
blue, although they were slightly
past their best, they were still
lovely. Afterwards we enjoyed
an informal BBQ of hot dogs at
Beryl’s house. The raffle that
night was won by Jackie Lloyd.

June

Our annual Treasure Hunt will
take place on Thursday 10th
June commencing and ending at
The Malt Shovel. Names of
anyone wanting to take part are
now being taken. Please let
your Committee contact know as
soon as possible if you want to
join us for this popular evening.
Price £4.00 per head which
includes supper.

Gala Day - Saturday 26th June
This year our contribution to
this event will be a ‘Cookie

Counter’. Please get cooking
your cookies and deliver to a
committee member. Cheating for
this fund raising event is
allowed - all bought cookies will
be gratefully received for the
stall. Please help support the
event. Thank you.

July 10th.

Come along and join us for our
annual BBQ which will be held
at the village hall. Dancing will
be to Changes Disco. Please
support this event. Tickets are
available from your Committee
contact.

August
There will be no meeting.

September
AGM in the village hall at
8.00pm. Followed by wine
tasting. A charge will be made
and partners are invited to this

meeting. The 2 year term of
office for the existing committee
members is coming to an end.
Atthe AGM a new committee is
to be formed. If the Garter Group
is to continue please think
seriously about offering your
services as a committee member
at the AGM. If you want to know
what it involves please contact
a committee member for details.

We look forward to seeing all
members at the forthcoming
events. Guests or new members
are always made welcome.

Beryl Lock, Cov. 306246
Gill Prudhoe, Cov. 307747
Dawn Eady, Cov. 303957
Lia Border, Cov. 301648
Chris Dunn, Cov. 302481
Caroline Coles, Cov. 305287
Marilyn Cox, Cov. 639045

THE MALT SHOVEL
SPORTS & SOCIAL CLUB

We shall be holding the Flower
Show and Car Boot Sale on
Saturday September 4th. As
usual the Car Boot Sale will start
at 1pm. Entry forms for the
Flower Show will be available at
the Post Office, The Malt
Shovel and The Three Horse

Shoes in the weeks leading up
to the Show. There will be an
auction of all the show produce
in The Malt Shovel in the
evening starting at 7pm. Please
give us your support.

Mary Long 302840

BUBBENHALL

ENTERTAINMENTS GROUP

Many thanks to all who
supported the casino evening,
Bubbenhall had so many
millionaires that night, yet they
all went home empty handed!

Our next event is our live dance
on Saturday 12th June. We will
be dancing to ‘Echo Point” who
we have been told are
BRILLIANT. They will be
playing all sorts of music from
60’s through to 90’s! Tickets are
now available £12.00 each to

include supper, from Margaret
Robinson & Sue Wareham.
Make a note in your diary and
don’t forget to bring your own
booze & glasses.

By popular demand Saturday
13th - November, the Bavarian
Shunklers are back for a
‘Bavarian Night” . Make a note
in your diary and we look
forward to seeing you then.

Sue Wareham

NEIGHBOURHOOD
WATCH

Since the publication of our last
report and the preparation of
this one a burglary was
commited in the absence of the
owner and property was stolen.
An attempt was also made to
steal a Range Rover, but this was
unsuccessful. Residents are
asked to continue to be vigilant
and report any suspicious
incident, person or vehicle to
the Police at once and not the
local co-ordinator. This can be
done by dialling 999 in
emergency or 01926 451111 to
the control room at Leamington.

As the holiday season is now
upon us residents are urged to
getaneighbour or friend to keep
an eye on their property while
they are away. Thefts from
garden sheds and garages are
still being committed in
surrounding areas along with
staddle stones, garden
ornaments and valuable shrubs.
It appears that nothing is sacred
and vigilance in this area is also
needed.

R.B. Gardner
01203 303546

100 CLUB WINNERS

1st prize - £25 2nd prize - £12
JANUARY 1st 88 Lesley Batchelor 2nd 31Peter Sheen
FEBRUARY 1st 17Alan Gibson 2nd 6 Maureen Aylward
MARCH 1st 54 Sheila Caldwell 2nd 34 M Barker-Davis
APRIL 1st 64 Brian Eady 2nd 24 D. Freeman

Subscriptions are now due.
Anyone interested in joining contact Iain Stobart. Cov 303093

VILLAGE HALL

Village Hall
Annual General Meeting
All residents of Bubbenhall
over 18 years old are invited to
attend this important meeting at
the Village Hall on Friday 25th
June 7:30 p.m.

At this meeting elections will be
held to appoint 5 committee

members.  These people
together with representatives of
regular hall user groups will form
the new Village Hall committee.
The Village Hall is registered as
a Charity and the committee
generally meet 2-3 times a year.
We need your help to ensure
that the building and facilities
provided at the hall reflect the

needs of Bubbenhall villagers.
We welcome new ideas and new
committee members. Please give
some of your time to support
your Village Hall.

Extension Funding
The money granted for the
Village Hall extension, although
originating from the ENTRUST

organisation was given to the
Village Hall by Smith’s Concrete
who were the discretionary
body for the allocation of the
funds, and to whom we are most
grateful for this money.

Caroline Coles, Secretary to
Village Hall Committee
Cov. 305287

BAILANCE:

BUBBENHALL VILLAGE HALL
ACCOUNTS JAN., - DEC. 1998

RECEIPTS £
BALANCE B/F 1204-24
FEES + OTHER
CURRENT INCOME:
Doctor 450-00
P.C. Remilt. 100-00
Football Rent _90-00
Sub. Total: 640-00
FUNDRAISING + OTHER
RECEIPTS:
Bookings 3337-00
Xmas Fair/Car Boot 209-00
Elcctric Meters 37-00
Snooker Table Sale 120-00
(Half Share)
Nat. Lottery Gramt 1177-00
Smiths Conc, Landfill
Grant. 40000-00
P.C. Donation 200-00
Bank Interest ( Gross) 56-13
F/Path Recimburse __50-00
Sub-Total: 45206-13

TOTAL RECEIPTS + OPENING

£47050-37

BANK RECONCILIATION @ 31.12.98:

Llovds Bank Statement No. 117 3072-81
Barclays Opening Bank Statements 40000-00
Outstanding Cheques/Payments Nil
Balance Carried Fwd. £43072-81

PAYMENTS £

RECURRENT ITEMS:
Services (Elect.: Water:
Recfuse:Gas)

Insurance

Cleaning_

Sub. Total:
Maintenance
Newsletter Donation
New Fire Extinguisher
Warwick Comm. C1 .
Airport Campaign Post
Advertising

Misc. /P.Cash

F/Path Pavment
Sub. Total:

TOTAL PAYMENTS:

Balance Br.. Fwd,

CASH BOOK TOTAL:

1056-28

Sht. 1/3

1096-64

271-79

232 47j
123840
50-00

82-25

S0-00
1552-85
3977-56

43072-81

£47050-37




